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October 15, 2021 
 
VIA ELECTRONIC MAIL 
 
Ms. Jennifer Clark, Director 
publiccommentsplanning@fresno.gov 
City of Fresno Planning and Development Department 
2600 Fresno Street, Room 3065 
Fresno, CA  93721-3604 
 
RE:  Denial Letter Dated October 4, 2021/Planned Development Permit  

Application NO. P21-01805 For Property Located at 1510 Van Ness Avenue 
S/A (APNs: 466-142-03, -04,-07, -08, -09, -14, -15) 

 
Dear Ms. Clark, 
 
On behalf of Uptown, LP the owner of the subject property and the applicant, I write to 
appeal your decision to deny Planned Development Permit Application NO P21-01805.  
Furthermore, the onset of COVID-19 has completely affected the built environment and 
the rational for our appeal is not only our argument specifically for the Uptown project but 
is vitally important for the success of the Downtown.   
 
Reasons for Appeal: 
The denial is based on five findings taken from General Plan, the Fulton Corridor Specific 
Plan and the Development Code.  However, these plans were adopted prior to the onset 
of the COVID-19 pandemic.  The pandemic has profoundly changed the way we live, 
work and more importantly plan.  It is critical that we now rethink and re-imagine our 
planning documents as a community and the principles those documents were based.  I 
have attached a relevant article published in the Fall edition of “Urban Land”1 , a trade 
publication produced by the Urban Land Institute, which should assist all of us as we 
move forward with shaping our Downtown. Therefore, the following are Uptown, LP’s 
reasons for its’ appeal: 
 

1. Flexibility in Applying Planning Documents—Fundamentally, one of the 
greatest lessons we have learned as a result of the pandemic is that we need to 
have increased flexibility when implementing planning documents so that we can 
adjust to the current times, market conditions and project needs.  It’s time for 
municipalities to take a look at the existing General Plan, Specific Plan and Zoning 
documents and apply flexibility.  We must consider if these documents still make 
sense as we come out of COVID-19.  The General Plan, Fulton Corridor Specific 
Plan and Development Code were passed in 2014 and in 2016.  The denial of  

 
1 Author: Ron Nyren, “Outlook for Urban Revitalization” URAN LAND, Fall 2021, Volume 80 Number 4, page 62-65 
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Planned Development Application NO. 21-01805 was based on these documents.  
Since then, the world has changed.  We appeal because the City needs to allow 
for flexibility given the significant lessons learned.  We are now in a post-Covid  
world and should allow for the vacation.  Approval of this Planned Development 
Permit would exhibit flexibility rather than rigidness. 

 
2. Fresh Look at Open Space—In a post-Covid environment it is time to pay more 

attention to parks and open space and consider where there might be 
opportunities to add more. The Downtown is lacking Open Space and Residents.  
Uptown achieves both.  Over the last decade our community has had a very public 
debate about the need for additional green and open space.  What better use than 
taking an underutilized alley and giving it a fresh look.  We are not removing the 
utilities, nor are we constructing a building on it.  We plan to use it as a Dog Park.  
Approval of this Planned Development Permit would exhibit a fresh look of Open 
Space. 

 
3. Rethink the Use of Public Space—We need to broaden our understanding of all 

of the possibilities for all of our public right of ways including the alleys.  During 
COVID-19, cities across California and even in Fresno reprogrammed Public 
Space. For example, sidewalks were converted to outdoor dining.  We even 
adjusted road diet along Van Ness and Olive Avenue.  An alley, and particularly 
this alley, is a ROW that could and should be re-programmed.  Just because the 
aforementioned documents that were passed in 2014 and 2016 contain 
statements regarding the alleys, it does not mean that they need to remain that 
way.  Nor does it mean that they are applicable in every case.  In fact, what we 
have learned during COVID-19 is that we should be nimble and adjust and allow 
for flexibility in cases such as an alley that we can’t maintain as it is, moreover, it 
can be used for a beneficial use such as a Dog Park. Approval of this Planned 
Development Permit would exhibit a true rethinking of the use of Public Space. 

 
4. Adaptive Reuse of Space—Clearly the alley in its current condition is 

underutilized and is not pleasant.  The City needs to find ways to leverage its own 
resources and adapt the existing use to its highest and best use.  Toward that 
end, Uptown, LP proposes to not only improve the alley and secure it, but we will 
create a green space for a Dog Park which will make this once forgotten 
underutilized space a desirable place to frequent for pedestrians.  Approval of this 
Planned Development Permit would adapt to the current market and reuse the 
space appropriately.   

 
5. Tailor Solutions to Individual Project Needs—One size does not fit all and that 

is clearly evident in this project.  Again, because a planning document that may 
have been relevant five years ago does not mean that it is relevant and good 
public policy in 2021 post COVID-19 conditions.  To remain relevant, we need to 
tailor solutions to the individual project needs.  What’s more, municipalities need 
to encourage housing development at all price levels.  Uptown is a Market-Rate 
project which we need more of in the core of the city.  In this case to make this 
project extraordinary there is nothing wrong with vacating the alley.  Approval of 
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this Planned Development Permit would exhibit that the City is willing to tailor 
solutions to this specific needs.   

 
In addition, I want to share the following points.   Uptown, LP applied for the Alley Vacation 
via record number DPWVA20-0002, August 4, 2020.  It should not have taken over a year 
to render a decision.  Next, should the vacation be approved, it would allow for maintaining 
a public utility easement for the existing utilities.  Third, this project reduces the number 
of driveway approaches significantly which is an objective of the City.  Finally, there has 
already been precedent set as the City has vacated the alleys for The LEDE which is 
across the street from Uptown and the Iron Bird Lofts at Fulton Street and Sacramento 
Street.  I have attached photos of those projects.   
 
Thank you for your consideration and please do not hesitate to let us know if there is 
anything else that is required for the appeal. 
 
Very truly yours, 
 
 
 
Salvador Gonzales 
President 
 
Cc: Honorable Miguel Arias 
 Mr. Thomas Esqueda, City Manager 
 Mr. Scott Mozier, Director of Public Works 

Mr. Jose Valenzuela, Planner III 
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